WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 4 JANUARY 2016


Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 4 January 2016 at 7.05p.m.
PRESENT: Councillor J Lloyd (Mayor), 

Councillors C Biscoe, M Barr, R Bowrah, A Govier, R Henley, J Hunt, G James, J Reed, P W Sparrow, J Thorne, and V. Stock-Williams
Greg Dyke (Town Clerk) and Debbie Bere (Deputy Clerk)

184. APOLOGIES

Councillors W Brown, G Copley and P Critchard.

185. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Henley, Hunt and Govier declared personal interests as members of Somerset County Council.
Councillors Bowrah, Hunt, James, Govier, Reed and Stock-Williams declared personal interests as members of Taunton Deane Borough Council. 
186. MINUTES

The minutes of Council Planning meeting and Council on 7 December 2015, copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.

187. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Mayor submitted a report on the engagements she had undertaken since the last meeting. 
188. POLICE REPORT 
In the absence of a Police Officer a report on recent police activity in the town was submitted.
189. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a) Isabel Ward reported that the “knitted sheep” competition organised by Churches Together had been very successful with 50 retailers taking part. The Christmas Day lunch had also been a great success.
166. GRANTS

The following application for grant had been received:
Wellington Wildcats Girls Football Team

The Wildcats Girls Football Team was increasing in popularity. The regular sessions had grown in numbers to such an extent that it had become necessary to split them into two separate age groups. This was an application for a grant of £650 which would be used to pay for the hire of a Sports Hall and provide additional equipment for the extra session. The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee who had recommended that the grant be made.

Members were keen to support and encourage this type of healthy, physical activity for young people.
RESOLVED that a grant of £650 be made.

(Councillor Barr declared a personal interest in the above application as the applicant was known to him)
168. TO CONSIDER THE COUNCIL’S BUDGET AND THE LEVEL OF ITS COUNCIL TAX FOR 2016/17

The draft Town Council budget usually received the initial consideration of the Council’s Finance Committee before going to Council. However, this year the approach taken had been slightly different. Rather than just the Finance Committee considering the proposed budget, the discussion had been widened so that Councillors could give some thought to what direction they felt the Council should be taking in the future. Two informal meetings had taken place so that members had this opportunity. The outcome of the discussions had informed the recommended budget and the level of Council Tax for 2016/2017 and subsequent years. 
Local councils were a very important part of local democracy, working hard to improve the local community and ensure the delivery of local services. At the moment the Council had responsibility for very few services. It was, however, a very vocal and at times, effective pressure group, very good at dealing with grass roots issues that could easily be neglected by Borough and County Councils. The Council had asked itself if it wished to take on more powers and responsibilities.
Somerset County Council had announced a freeze on all non essential expenditure and Taunton Deane Borough Council needed to make further reductions. Councillors looked, therefore, at how best the Council could maintain and improve services in the town. Neither of the principal Councils would be able to continue to provide the current range and level of services. This all meant that Town and Parish Councils would continue to come under pressure to fill some of the gaps left by the principal councils. It was important that an overall view was taken of what services were available to town and parish councils and what exactly this Council’s priorities would be. It was necessary to think strategically and identify what services were important to the local area. Any additional services carried out by this Council should not be done so on a piecemeal basis. Members were aware of the effect that any additional duties would have on the budget – both in the short term and the long term, and on the resources required to carry the duties out. This process had commenced but the Council were unlikely to be in a position in the next financial year to be specific about what, if any services, it might take on. If this proved to be the case then the Council would continue to include a generic sum in its budget to deal with anything under this category that might arise during the year. It was suggested that if this route was followed a Working Group of councillors be formed to prioritise any services that were to be taken on.

Consideration had been given to the areas of priority on which the Council should begin to focus. Members were keen to take back responsibility for some of the services carried out locally in the past. The following were the broad areas that were felt should be the Council’s main aims going forward:

· Improve the local environment

· Co-ordinate support for older people

· Support families and young people

· Be proactive in getting people into employment
It had been considered important to give publicity to the way the Council were thinking so that members of the community would have the opportunity of making their views known. Press releases had therefore, been issued and details published on the Town Council’s web site, Facebook page and on Twitter. Suggestions and comments had been invited. 

Council Tax Base
The Council Tax Base was calculated annually by Taunton Deane Borough Council. It was the “Band D” equivalent of the properties included in the Valuation Officer’s banding list as at 15 October 2009, as adjusted for voids, appeals, new properties etc., and the provision for non collection.

The Band D equivalent was arrived at by taking the laid down proportion of each Band as compared to Band D and aggregating the total. 
The Council Tax Base for the current financial year (2015/16) was 4,482.33. The proposed Tax Base for 2016/17 was 4,652.51. This meant that the total amount of precept that could be raised by keeping the Band D equivalent value for 2016/17 the same as the amount for 2015/16 would be £127,479. (£27.40 x 4,652.51).
Council Tax Support Grant

Since 2014/15 Taunton Deane had proportionately shared with parishes the grant received from Government for the reduction in funding due to Council Tax Support. Confirmation had now been received that the grant would be reduced by two thirds in 2016/17, a further one third in 2017/18 and discontinued completely the following year. 

The amount for Wellington in 2016/17 would be £9,180.
Council Tax Capping

At the moment there was no restriction on the level of increase that the Town Council could levy. However, the Town Clerk emphasised that this was a situation that may not continue in the future. In documents published recently on the local government finance settlement it was announced that referendum principles would not apply to the parish sector in 2016-17.

However, DCLG had stated that they expected town and parish councils to behave responsibly and protect their taxpayers from excessive precept increases.  If parishes failed to do so, the government had the option of making them subject to the referendum principles in future.

Last Increase

The last Town Council Tax increase was last year (2015/16) when it went up from £24.95 for Band D properties to its current figure of £27.40 (a 9.91% increase). 

Current Financial Year 2015/16
Income for 2015/16 would be around £20,000 less than originally anticipated. This was because the Council did not receive payments towards keeping the public toilets open. Other than that, income had matched expectations.
As far as expenditure was concerned, with continued careful management of  finances there was likely to be a small underspend. Savings in the original estimates were likely to be made by reductions in the amount spent on a number of items, the main ones being the budgets for the Promotion of Wellington and devolved services. 
Next Financial Year 2016/17
The Council’s financial situation continued to be carefully and regularly monitored by the Finance Committee throughout the year. Next year, more than ever, the Council would want to continue to ensure that any money being spent was going to the areas that were its top priorities. The Council were keen to take on extra responsibilities and take control of a number of services provided within the town. To maintain and develop these responsibilities would inevitably involve a significant change in the level of the precept if the current level of service was to be maintained. The increase in services and responsibilities would also impact on the resources that the Council had to implement any changes. Without knowing just what services currently provided by others were to be reduced or discontinued it was difficult to be precise about the cost to the Town Council. A Transformation Fund had therefore been introduced which contained a significant sum. It was anticipated that this would allow flexibility and be sufficient to fund any additional responsibilities that the Council might want to fund in the forthcoming financial year. 

Reserves

The total balance in hand at the end of March 2016 was likely to be approximately a very healthy £216,000 (£55,000 in the Treasury deposit and £161,000 in the ordinary deposit account). This equated to a year’s expenditure which was a situation the Council had been working to achieve. This was more than adequate for the Council to be in a position to deal with any unforeseen items of expenditure which might occur during the forthcoming financial year.

RESOLVED that:-
(a) the Town Council’s element of the Council Tax be increased by £12.60 per year per Band D property bringing it up to a total of £40 per annum and that a total precept of £186,100 be requested (this equated to a 25p per week rise);

(b) the proposed budget for 2016/17 as set out in the attached Appendix be agreed. This reflected the aspirations of the Council and took into consideration the likely reduction in income from other sources and the level of increased precept necessary to fund the provision of services;

(c) the Council’s reserves be retained at their current level;
(d) a Working Group of councillors be formed to prioritise and cost any additional services that might be undertaken by the Town Council. 
169. GOAL SETTING/ MONITORING

Following a suggestion from Councillor Barr it was agreed that the Working Group referred to above would take on the role of monitoring the progress of the various initiatives undertaken by the Council. The Group would also use the opportunity to involve members of the local community in submitting views and making suggestions.
170. CAR PARK CHARGES

The Town Clerk drew attention to a report submitted to TDBC on 15 December 2015 which recommended “changes to the charging process that supports traffic management of the urban areas of the Borough by seeking to influence driver behaviour with the following outcomes:
 ( Remove the incentive for long stay in the most central car parks freeing up space for shorter term stay.
 ( Long term investment in the parking assets”

The report had sought approval for increasing pay and display charges, implementing Blue Badge charges and Sunday charging. It also sought approval for changes to car park tariffs; removal of the zero tariff if a valid blue badge was displayed; and the introduction of a Sunday tariff.

The proposed charges as they affected Wellington were recommended to be as follows:-
Wellington 

                              Up to      Current     Proposed 

South Street         1 Hour      £0.70         £ 0.70 

                             2 hours     £0.90         £ 1.00 

                             3 hours     £1.30         £ 1.50

                             4 hours     £1.80         £ 2.00

                             All day      £2.30         £ 2.50 

Longforth Road    2 hours     £0.90         £ 1.00 
North Street          3 hours     £1.30         £ 1.50 

                             4 hours     £1.80         £ 2.00 

                             All day      £2.30         £ 2.50
TDBC had subsequently agreed to the revised car park tariffs but did not agree to proceed with Sunday charging.

RESOLVED that:-

(a) TDBC be informed of this Council’s disappointment that it had not been consulted on the proposed change in charges (as it had been in the past);

(b) TDBC be asked to supply details of what the income from car parks in Wellington was to be spent on and to give details of the income and expenditure.
171. EMERGENCY COMMITTEE
The minutes of a meeting of the Emergency Committee held on 30 November 2015 were submitted.

RESOLVED that the minutes and the decisions made by the Committee be noted.

172.  COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE - Report attached

The Clerk reported that the Council’s receipts for the period 31 May 2015 to 30 November 2015 was £145,599 and the expenditure for the same period was £57,986. A detailed explanation of the figures was given.

RESOLVED that the report regarding Payments and Receipts be noted and agreed

173. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
RESOLVED that the following payments be made:
 (a) HMRC - £754.21 - December deductions

(b) Somerset County Council - £228.43 - Superannuation for Deputy Clerk

(c) Somerset County Council - £70 - Pension Fund deficit

(d) Wellington Self Storage - £110 - Storage of Christmas Lights

(e) St John Ambulance - £102 – First Aid cover at Christmas Lights Switch On

(f) Cosmic I.T. - £114 – Web site administration

(g) EDF Energy - £85.44 – Street Lighting supply, Rackfield

(h) Bloomin’ Lovely - £25 – Flowers

(i) Chess - £79.02 – broadband and telephone

(j) TDBC – the following costs were incurred in relation to local elections :-

Wellington North Ward - £2,369.87

Wellington East Ward - £1,621.76

Wellington West Ward - £2,132.23

Attached for information was the itemised list in relation to each election together with the explanation received from the Electoral Services Manager of the formula used to allocate costs across the whole range of elections.

(k) United Reformed Church - £96 – Hire of Hall

(l) TDBC - £250 – Office rent

The meeting ended at 8.05p.m.
 ..........................................
Councillor Janet Lloyd   Mayor

Appendix A

Wellington Town Council

2015/16 BUDGET

Report by Greg Dyke Town Clerk

	
	PAYMENTS
	
	

	
	2015/16
	2015/16
	2016/17

	Description
	Estimated (£)
	Likely (£)
	Proposed (£)

	Employee Related Expenses
	
	
	

	Salaries (this figure includes N.I. and superannuation)
	46,000
	46,000
	47,000

	Staff Training
	800
	800
	800

	Staff Travel
	200
	200
	200

	Supplies and Services
	
	
	

	Stationery
	1,000
	1,000
	1,000

	Photocopier – annual rent
	750
	750
	1000

	Gas
	250
	250
	250

	Electricity
	750
	750
	750

	Cleaning Bus Shelters
	800
	800
	800

	War Grave Flowers
	360
	360
	360

	Hire of Hall
	384
	384
	384

	Telephone and Computer
	1,000
	1,000
	1000

	Elections
	5,000
	5,000
	500

	Printing
	1,500
	1,500
	2,000

	Mayor's Allowance
	500
	500
	500

	Councillor's Allowances
	3,000
	3,000
	3000

	Member Training
	500
	500
	500

	Member Travelling
	500
	500
	500

	Hospitality
	1,000
	1,000
	1000

	Allotments
	1,000
	1,000
	1000

	Tone Play Area
	1,500
	1,500
	1,500

	Grants
	15,000
	15,000
	15,000

	St John Crossing Patrol
	900
	900
	900

	Christmas Lights
	12,000
	13,000
	15,000

	Community Safety
	2,000
	2,000
	2000

	Collection of dog bins                                                                
	2,000
	2,000
	2000

	Footpath maintenance
	500
	500
	500

	Youth Action 
	7,500
	7,500
	7,500

	Youth Council
	5,000
	5,000
	6,000

	Promotion of Wellington
	6,000
	2,000
	4,000

	Other payments
	2,000
	2,000
	2,000

	Emergency Planning
	500
	500
	1,000

	Devolved Services/Transformation Fund                               
	27,000
	10,000
	65,000

	Planning Administration
	1,000
	1,000
	1,000

	Affiliation fees
	1,500
	1,500
	1,500

	Museum Lease
	1,000
	1,000
	1,000

	VAT paid
	2,000
	2,000
	2,000

	Audit fees
	1,300
	1,300
	1,300

	Insurances
	2,500
	2,500
	2,500

	Petty cash
	800         
	         800
	800

	
	
	
	

	TOTAL
	157,294
	153,277
	195,044

	
	
	
	

	
	RECEIPTS
	
	

	
	2015/16
	2015/16
	2016/17

	Description
	Estimated (£)
	Likely (£)
	Proposed (£)

	Precept
	122,816
	122,816
	186,100

	Council Tax Support Grant
	13,770
	13,770
	9,180

	Bank Interest
	150
	150
	150

	Footpath Grant
	2,275
	2,275
	2,275

	Christmas Lights
	       7,000
	       7,000
	       4,000

	Allotment rents
	1,600
	1,600
	1,600

	VAT refund
	3,000
	3,000
	3,000

	Museum rent
	1,000
	1,000
	1,000

	Hire of Council Chamber
	100
	100
	100

	Youth Council Grant
	nil
	nil
	nil

	Public Conveniences
	20,000
	nil
	nil

	Other (this includes one off receipts for toilets (£10,000) Car Park Notice Board (£2,000) and Audit Fee refund (£200)
	nil
	nil
	nil

	
	
	
	

	TOTAL
	171,711
	151,711
	207,405
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